## **New Westminster Minor Hockey Association**



P.O. Box 456 New Westminster, B.C. V3L 4Y8 www.nwmha.ca

Dear Players and Parents:

Welcome to the 2024 "A" hockey tryouts! This letter is being provided to the families of all players in our Association who are trying out for our "A" teams to summarize the process that will be followed.

For those of you who have participated before, this will all seem familiar, but there are important differences from past years about which you need to be aware. For others, this letter will serve as an introduction to let you know what to expect. Tryouts can be emotional, so we want to be sure you fully understand the process with the hope this will alleviate any unnecessary stress. We are committed to ensuring that the process is fair, objective, impartial, and consistent, allowing every child to have the best opportunity for success.

#### A. CONSIDERATIONS PRIOR TO ENTERING THE EVALUATION AND SELECTION PROCESS

The decision to play on an "A" team is significant, and one that warrants careful thought. There are substantial financial and time commitments, and these should be scrupulously weighed prior to entering the tryouts. We encourage you to reflect on the following points:

**Commitment.** "A" players are required to demonstrate a high level of commitment. These include multiple practices and games each week, in addition to tournaments, team building events, and dryland training. Hockey should not be regarded as a casual commitment, but as a primary focus.

**Behaviour & Conduct.** Possessing the skills required to play on an "A" team is not enough. "A" teams are often referred to as "rep" teams, as they represent the City of New Westminster. The on and off-ice behaviour of our "A" players must adhere to the elevated standards expected of them.

**Financial Considerations.** Families should expect to incur significant financial costs. They should anticipate fees for additional ice time, dryland training, team apparel, and more. It is not unusual for these fees to exceed \$500, and are due at the start of the season. Families should also anticipate costs associated with traveling to out-of-town games, tournaments, and Provincials Championships, and to fund the travel costs of non-parent coaches. These travel costs alone can be in the thousands of dollars.

#### B. How Does the Evaluation and Selection Process Work?

#### 1. <u>Introduction</u>

The evaluation and selection process for "A" teams is set out in detail in Section 2 of the *Evaluation*, *Selection*, and *Balancing Process* ("A" Teams, "C" Teams, "Major" Teams, and "Minor" Teams) document circulated on August 7, 2024, and enclosed at **Attachment A**. Every player and parent is strongly encouraged to review it, as what is set out in this letter is merely a summary of that process.

#### 2. Pre-Evaluation and Selection Process Requirements

Prior to the start of the tryout process, there are a number of activities that must be completed by players and their families. Failure to do so will result in the disqualification of a player. They are as follows:

- all players must be registered with the Association and to tryout for an "A" team;
- all players must have paid all required fees, including registration fees and tryout fees;

- all players must indicate whether they are trying out as a skater or goaltender. A player who elects to tryout as a skater in U15 or U18 must also indicate a preference for forward or defence;
- all players in U15 or U18 who have not previously played in a hockey league where bodychecking was permitted must provide written proof of completion of a bodychecking clinic;
- at least one parent or guardian of each player must sign the Acknowledgment Form enclosed at **Attachment B**, confirming that they:
  - have reviewed this President Letter;
  - o have attended or reviewed a recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting scheduled to take place from 8:00 PM to 9:00 PM on August 25, 2024; and
  - o will complete the "Respect in Sport for Parents" program by October 15, 2024.

Prior to the start of tryouts, the size of each "A" team will also be identified. All teams in a Division must be the same size, except "A" teams may carry two additional or one fewer players than "C" teams.

#### 3. Equipment for Evaluation and Selection Process

All players must attend tryouts with neutral-coloured jerseys, neutral-coloured socks, white or black stick tape, and a black helmet. Any equipment with team colours, team logos, or names may not be worn during tryouts, or must be covered with black tape. The exception is NWMHA socks and stickers.

Prior to the start of the tryout process, players will be assigned pinnie numbers at random by the applicable Division Manager. Pinnies corresponding to those numbers will be provided by the Division Manager prior to each on-ice session, and will be collected at the conclusion of each session.

#### 4. Communications During the Evaluation and Selection Process

The tryout process will be carried out by the independent evaluators, head coaches, and independent members of the executive identified below. Any communications or attempts to communicate with these individuals during the tryout process is **strictly prohibited**. If any such communications are suspected or discovered, they will be investigated and, if found to have occurred, could result in your child's disqualification. If you have any questions during the tryouts, please refer them to your Division Manager.

#### 5. Stage 1 – Independent Evaluation of All "A" Players

In Stage 1, each player will be evaluated by an "Independent Evaluation Committee" consisting of two third-party skater evaluators and one third-party goalie evaluator, without any input or involvement of any member of the Association. The purpose will be to identify the players who will advance to Stage 2.

The skater evaluators will be **Travis Deaust** and **Brian Campbell**, and the goalie evaluator will be **Sheldon Baerg**. All three have extensive experience as players, coaches, scouts, and independent evaluators. If you or your family has any past or present relationship with them, **please notify me immediately**.

For U11, Stage 1 will consist of two skill assessment sessions, and two intra-squad scrimmages. For U13-U18, Stage 1 will consist of one skill assessment session, and three intra-squad scrimmages. Each player is presumptively entitled to attend all four sessions, but the Independent Evaluation Committee may release players after a minimum of one skill assessment session and one intra-squad scrimmage if it determines (a) this is required for safety reasons, or (b) it is evident to them that these players will not advance to Stage 2. The drills for the skill assessment sessions are available at <a href="https://www.nwmha.ca/tryouts-repa.cfm">https://www.nwmha.ca/tryouts-repa.cfm</a>.

Unlike past years, parents may watch the Stage 1 sessions. However, parents may only observe them from the lobby area of Moody Park Arena, and may not enter the rink area.

At the conclusion of Stage 1, each player will be provided with a Player Score and a Player Rank by the Independent Evaluation Committee. Your Division Manager will contact you by email to apprise you of your child's Player Score and Player Rank, and to advise if your child has advanced.

This year, Stage 1 will be carried out between **September 3 and 8, 2024**. The schedule has already been circulated by your Division Managers, but is enclosed for reference at **Attachment C**.

#### 6. Stage 2 – Formation of "A1" Teams

Depending on the team size of "A" teams in a Division, the top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders identified in Stage 1 will advance to Stage 2. The number of players advancing to Stage 2 will be the team size plus 5 skaters and 1 goaltender, or a lesser number if there are a fewer number of players in Stage 1.

In Stage 2, each player will participate in a minimum of two exhibition games in which they will be evaluated by an "A1 Final Selection Committee" for each Division consisting of (a) the Independent Skater Evaluators, (b) the Independent Goalie Evaluator, (c) the Head Coach, and (c) an independent member of the Executive, for the purpose of forming final "A1" team rosters. For each Division, the Head Coach and independent members of the Executive who will sit on the A1 Final Selection Committees will be:

- U18 Brian Di Stefano (Head Coach) and Justin Bourne (Executive)
- U15 Nigel Creightney (Head Coach) and Victor Jhingan (Executive)
- U13 Korey Roberts (Head Coach) and Johanna Swanson (Executive)
- U11 Chris Hays (Head Coach) and Bill Corbett (Executive)

The A1 Final Selection Committee for each Division will seek to agree by consensus on the final "A1" team. In the event of disagreement, the Independent Evaluators will have the final say.

Stage 2 will take place between **September 9 and 23, 2024**, with all "A1" teams formed by September 23, 2024. Exhibition games will be scheduled once Stage 1 is complete.

# 7. <u>Stage 3 – Formation of "A2" Teams (If Any)</u>

At the conclusion of Stage 1, an "A2 Committee" will be struck for each Division to determine whether an "A2" team will be formed, taking the following criteria into account:

- whether there are a sufficient number of players who have tried out in Stage 1 to form a full "A1" and "A2" team based on the team size required for "A" teams;
- whether there exist a sufficient number of players with sufficiently high overall Player Scores to form a competitive "A2" team;
- whether there are qualified coaches available to coach an "A2" team;
- whether the formation of an "A2" team would render "C" teams in the Division uncompetitive; and
- any other criteria the A2 Committee deems relevant.

If an A2 Committee decides to form an "A2" team, a Head Coach will be appointed. Thereafter, the remaining top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders identified in Stage 1 who were not selected for the "A1" team will advance to Stage 3, with the number of players advancing being the team size plus 5 skaters and 1 goaltender, or a lesser number if there are fewer players in Stage 1.

Each of these players will then participate in a minimum of two exhibition games, at which they will be evaluated by an "A2 Selection Committee" consisting of (a) the Independent Skater Evaluators, (b) the Independent Goalie Evaluator, (c) the Head Coach, and (c) an independent member of the Executive, for the purpose of forming final "A2" team rosters. The A2 Selection Committee will seek to agree by consensus on the final team roster, but if not, the Independent Evaluators will have the final say.

Stage 3 will take place, if at all, between **September 23 and 30, 2024**, with all "A2" teams formed by September 30, 2024. Exhibition games, if any, will be scheduled once Stage 2 is complete.

#### 8. Taxi Squads

All players released during Stage 2 and Stage 3 will be allocated to a taxi squad for the applicable "A1" and "A2" teams. These players will be entitled to attend a minimum of one practice a week with their respective "A1" and "A2" teams, and any additional practices and team functions. Taxi squad players will also be given first priority to be called up to play games with their respective "A1" and "A2" teams in the event of any absences, so long as those taxi squad players are regularly attending at least one practice per week.

### 9. Mandatory Attendance

Every player trying out for an "A" team must attend all tryout sessions applicable to that player, failing which the player will be disqualified, save for exceptional circumstances, such as sickness, injury, family emergency, religious holiday, or a work or education-related obligation. However, a player must apply **in advance** to be excused. In no circumstances will vacation, holiday travel, social, or similar personal commitments be accepted as a allowable basis for an absence from a tryout session.

### 10. Appeals

Following the release of a player, a player may appeal his or her release within 48 hours. Such appeal must be (a) in writing, (b) clearly state the reasons for the appeal, and (c) be supported by evidence. An appeal may only be based on a failure to adhere to the Association's tryout process which resulted in the player being unjustly released, or the release was the result of impropriety, a reasonable apprehension of bias, or nepotism. Following the receipt of an appeal, a panel will be appointed to review it and render a decision.

\* \* \*

We appreciate your cooperation in ensuring that our process is fair for all participants, and wish you all good luck. If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Vasilis F.L. Pappas

President, New Westminster Minor Hockey Association





# NEW WESTMINSTER MINOR HOCKEY ASSOCIATION

EVALUATION, SELECTION, AND BALANCING PROCESS ("A" TEAMS, "C" TEAMS, "MAJOR" TEAMS, AND "MINOR" TEAMS)

# **Table of Contents**

1.	Classification of Teams		
	1.1.	Divisions	2
	1.2.	"A1" Teams in U11, U13, U15, and U18	2
	1.3.	"A2" Teams in U11, U13, U15, and U18	2
	1.4.	"C" Teams in U11, U13, U15, and U18	3
	1.5.	"A" and "C" Teams in U21	3
	1.6.	Major and Minor Teams in U7 and U9	3
2.	Evalu	ation and Selection Process for "A" Teams in U11, U13, U15, and U18	4
	2.1.	General	4
	2.2.	Pre-Evaluation and Selection Process Activities	4
	2.3.	Three-Stage Process	9
	2.4.	Stage 1 – Independent Evaluation of Players Trying Out for All "A" Teams	10
	2.5.	Stage 2 – Final Formation of "A1" Teams	16
	2.6.	Stage 3 – Final Formation of "A2" Teams (If Any)	18
	2.7.	Communication of Stage 2 and Stage 3 Releases	20
	2.8.	Assistant Coaches and Team Officials for "A" Teams	20
	2.9.	Mandatory Attendance at "A" Team Tryouts	20
	2.10.	Self-Releases from Evaluation and Selection Process	24
	2.11.	Taxi Squads	26
	2.12.	De-Carding of "A" Players	26
	2.13.	Appeals of Releases	28
3.	Form	ation and Balancing of "C" Teams in U11, U13, U15, and U18	29
4.	Form	ation and Balancing of "Major" and "Minor" Teams in U7 and U9	31

#### 1. CLASSIFICATION OF TEAMS

#### 1.1. DIVISIONS

- 1.1.1. In accordance with the Pacific Coast Amateur Hockey Association (the "PCAHA") Rules and Regulations for Minor Hockey (the "PCAHA Rules"), the Association shall divide its players into the following divisions ("Divisions"):
  - 1.1.1.1. "U7", which shall be open to players 6 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U7");
  - 1.1.1.2. "U9", which shall be open to players 8 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U9");
  - 1.1.1.3. "U11", which shall be open to players 10 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U11");
  - 1.1.1.4. "U13", which shall be open to players 12 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U13");
  - 1.1.1.5. "U15", which shall be open to players 14 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U15");
  - 1.1.1.6. "U18", which shall be open to players 17 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U18"); and
  - 1.1.1.7. "U21", which shall be open to players 20 years old and younger on December 31 of the applicable playing season ("U21").

#### 1.2. "A1" TEAMS IN U11, U13, U15, AND U18

1.2.1. In each of U11, U13, U15, and U18, the Association shall form at least one primary "A" team in each playing season, for which players shall be selected in accordance with the process set forth in Section 2 below ("A1").

### 1.3. "A2" TEAMS IN U11, U13, U15, AND U18

- 1.3.1. In any of U11, U13, U15, or U18, the Association may, but is not required to, form a secondary "A" team ("A2") in a playing season.
- 1.3.2. The determination on whether the Association will form an "A2" team in a Division in any playing season will be made in accordance with the process set forth in Section 2.4.12 below.
- 1.3.3. If it is determined that an "A2" team will be formed in a Division in any playing season, the players for the "A2" team shall be selected in accordance with Section 2 below.

#### 1.4. "C" TEAMS IN U11, U13, U15, AND U18

- 1.4.1. In each of U11, U13, U15, and U18, the Association shall form at least one "C" team. Any players who are not selected for an "A1" team or an "A2" team (if any) in a Division shall be assigned to a "C" team in the Division.
- 1.4.2. Where the Association has more than one "C" team in a Division, these "C" teams shall be equally competitively balanced, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength. The process that shall be followed for balancing multiple "C" teams in a Division is set forth in Section 3 below.

### 1.5. "A" AND "C" TEAMS IN U21

- 1.5.1. In U21, the Association may, but is not required to, form an "A1" team, for which players shall be selected in accordance with Section 2 below.
- 1.5.2. The determination on whether to form an "A1" team in U21 shall be made at the discretion of the Executive of the Association.
- 1.5.3. In the event that the Association elects not to form an "A1" team in U21, all players in U21 shall be allocated to one or more "C" teams in the Division.
- 1.5.4. Where the Association has more than one "C" team in U21, these "C" teams shall be equally competitively balanced, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength. The process that shall be followed for balancing multiple "C" teams in U21 is set forth in Section 3 below.

#### 1.6. MAJOR AND MINOR TEAMS IN U7 AND U9

- 1.6.1. In each of U7 and U9, the Association may, but is not required to, divide its players into "proficient" or "major" teams ("Major Teams") and "developing" or "minor" teams ("Minor Teams") in accordance with the PCAHA Rules.
- 1.6.2. The determination on whether to form Major Teams and Minor Teams in U7 and/or U9 in a playing season shall be made in accordance with the process set forth in Section 4 below.
- 1.6.3. In the event that the Association determines to form Major Teams and Minor Teams in U7 and/or U9 in a playing season, they shall be formed in accordance with the process set forth in Section 4 below.
- 1.6.4. In the event that the Association determines to form more than one Major Team and/or more than one Minor Team in U7 or U9, the applicable Major Teams shall be equally competitively balanced and the applicable Minor Teams shall be equally competitively balanced.
- 1.6.5. In the event that the Association determines not to form Major Teams and Minor Teams in either or both of U7 and/or U9, all teams in the applicable Division shall be equally

- competitively balanced, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength.
- 1.6.6. In accordance with the PCAHA Rules, "All-Star", "Rep", or "Select" teams of any kind are strictly prohibited in U7 and U9. Any team official or other individual organizing or attempting to organize an "All-Star", "Rep", or "Select" team in U7 or U9, shall be subject to discipline and suspension, at the discretion of the Executive of the Association.

# 2. EVALUATION AND SELECTION PROCESS FOR "A" TEAMS IN U11, U13, U15, AND U18

# 2.1. GENERAL

- 2.1.1. This Section 2 sets forth the process that will be followed by the Association to evaluate and select players for the Association's "A" teams in U11, U13, U15, U18, and U21 (if any).
- 2.1.2. At all times, all players seeking to be selected for "A" teams shall be evaluated and selected objectively, impartially, consistently, and transparently, and shall be given a fair and equal opportunity to be evaluated and selected.
- 2.1.3. At all times, all players seeking to be selected for "A" teams shall be evaluated and selected for "A" teams based exclusively on their performance, skill level, and compete level as demonstrated during the evaluation and selection process described in this Section 2, without reference to any extraneous factors or criteria such as past performance, relationships with coaches, relationships with team officials, relationships with the Executive of the Association, relationships with players or parents of players, financial incentives, or otherwise.
- 2.1.4. Under no circumstances will an individual with any actual or perceived conflicts of interest be permitted to participate in the evaluation and selection of players for an "A" team in a Division. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, at no point shall any individual with any relationship with any player trying out for an "A" team in a Division be permitted to participate in the evaluation or selection of any players for an "A" team in that Division or be permitted to communicate with the individuals responsible for the evaluation or selection of players for an "A" team in that Division, subject to those individuals who need to communicate with them to effect the evaluation and selection process. In the event of any dispute over whether an individual has an actual or perceived conflict of interest that would preclude that individual from participating in the evaluation or selection of players for an "A" team in a Division, the dispute shall be resolved by the Executive of the Association.

### 2.2. PRE-EVALUATION AND SELECTION PROCESS ACTIVITIES

2.2.1. <u>Registration and Pre-Selection Process Requirements</u>: In order to be considered for selection to an "A" team and to participate in the evaluation and selection process set out in this Section 2:

- 2.2.1.1. players must indicate their intent to tryout for an "A" team and pay the applicable tryout fee by no later than the date communicated by the Registrar each year;
- 2.2.1.2. players must indicate whether they are trying out as a skater or as a goaltender. A player who elects to try out as a skater in U15, U18, or U21 must also indicate a preference to play either forward or defence;
- 2.2.1.3. players must be fully registered with the Association and have paid all required fees, including registration fees and tryout fees;
- 2.2.1.4. players in U15, U18, or U21 who have not previously played in hockey where bodychecking was permitted must provide written proof of completion of a bodychecking clinic from a qualified organization;
- 2.2.1.5. at least one parent or guardian of every player trying out for an "A" team must review the President Letter defined in Section 2.2.8 below;
- 2.2.1.6. at least one parent or guardian of every player trying out for an "A" team must attend or review a recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting described in in Section 2.2.9 below; and
- 2.2.1.7. at least one parent or guardian of every player trying out for an "A" team must sign a form acknowledging that: (a) they have reviewed and understood the President Letter; (b) they have attended or reviewed a recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting; and (c) they will complete the "Respect in Sport for Parents" program by no later than October 15, failing which their child or children will be suspended from participating further with an "A" team until such time as they have completed the program (the "Acknowledgment Form").
- 2.2.2. <u>Disqualification for Failure to Complete Registration and Pre-Selection Requirements:</u> Compliance with the requirements set out in Section 2.2.1 above shall be confirmed by the Division Manager for each Division prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process in Section 2.4 below. If any of the requirements set out in Section 2.2.1 above have not been completed by a player and/or his or her parents or guardians (as applicable) prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process in Section 2.4 below, such player shall not be permitted to participate in the process and shall be disqualified from consideration for any of the Association's "A" teams for that playing season.

#### 2.2.3. Appointment of Independent Evaluation Committee

2.2.3.1. Prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process for the Association's "A" teams, the President or a delegate of the President shall identify and appoint independent third-party evaluators who shall act as an independent evaluation committee for each Division (the "Independent Evaluation Committee").

- 2.2.3.2. The Independent Evaluation Committee for each Division shall consist of at least two independent third-party evaluators qualified to evaluate the performance, skill, and compete level of skaters (the "Independent Skater Evaluators"), and at least one independent third-party evaluator qualified to evaluate the performance, skill, and compete level of goaltenders (the "Independent Goalie Evaluator").
- 2.2.3.3. No members of the Association, parents or guardians of players in the Association, the Executives of the Association, or any coaches in the Association may be part of an Independent Evaluation Committee, and no members of an Independent Evaluation Committee in a Division may have any pre-existing relationship with any players trying out for an "A" team in that Division, the parents or guardians of any players trying out for an "A" team in that Division, or the coaches in that Division.
- 2.2.3.4. In the event that a player, parent, guardian, or coach has a pre-existing relationship with a member of the Independent Evaluation Committee, such player, parent, guardian, or coach shall report that fact to the President of the Association. Thereafter, the Executive of the Association shall, in its sole discretion, determine whether the pre-existing relationship is of such a nature that it should preclude that individual from participating on such Independent Evaluation Committee, or whether measures should be introduced to mitigate any actual or perceived conflicts of interest that may arise from such pre-existing relationship. The decision of the Executive of the Association in this regard shall be final and not subject to appeal.

#### 2.2.4. Identification of Team Size for "A" Teams

- 2.2.4.1. Prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process set out in Section 2.4 below, the President shall, in consultation with the Registrar, the Ice Allocator, and the applicable Division Manager, identify the number of players each "A" team will have in each Division (the "**Team Size**"), subject to Sections 2.2.4.2 to 2.2.4.4 below.
- 2.2.4.2. All teams in a Division, including all "A" teams and "C" teams, must have an equal number of players, subject to "A" teams being permitted to carry up to two more players or one fewer player than "C" teams, as determined by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4.1 above.
- 2.2.4.3. All teams in a Division, including all "A" teams and "C" teams, must have a minimum number of one goaltender. If there are a greater number of goaltenders in a Division than there are teams, "A" teams and "C" teams may carry up to two goaltenders, in which event each goaltender must be given the opportunity to play an equal number of games as the other. The decision on which team(s) shall carry more than one goaltender shall be made by the President, in consultation with the Registrar, the Ice Allocator, the applicable Division Manager, and the Independent Goalie Evaluator.

2.2.4.4. For the avoidance of doubt, it is the President, in consultation with the Registrar, the Ice Allocator, and the applicable Division Manager, that shall exclusively determine the number of players and goaltenders each "A" team and "C" team in a Division will carry in any given playing season in accordance with Section 2.2.4.1 above. In exceptional circumstances only, the Executive of the Association may, in its sole discretion, and on the application of an A1 Final Selection Committee (defined in Section 2.5.1 below) or A2 Final Selection Committee (defined in Section 2.6.2 below), allow an "A" team to carry a greater or fewer number of players than set out in Section 2.2.4.2 above.

#### 2.2.5. Preparation Sessions

- 2.2.5.1. Prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process set out in Section 2.4 below, the Association shall endeavour to run preparation sessions in the month of August for each Division that all players in a Division will be permitted, but not mandated, to attend (the "**Preparation Sessions**").
- 2.2.5.2. The dates of the Preparation Sessions shall be determined by the Ice Allocator, in consultation with the Division Managers.
- 2.2.5.3. Once the dates of the Preparation Sessions have been determined, they shall be circulated by the applicable Division Manager to the families of each player in the Division, and shall be organized by the Division Manager.
- 2.2.5.4. The focus of the Preparation Sessions shall be on conditioning, skating, and skill refinement, and they will be run by volunteer coaches who may not include the Head Coaches of any "A" teams in the same Division.
- 2.2.5.5. Under no circumstances shall a player's attendance at or performance in the Preparation Sessions play any role whatsoever in the evaluation or selection of a player for an "A" team in that playing season.

#### 2.2.6. Assignment of Pinnie Numbers

- 2.2.6.1. Prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process, each player trying out for an "A" team will be assigned a numbered pinnie at random by the applicable Division Manager which they will wear for each on-ice session during Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process set forth in Section 2.4 below.
- 2.2.6.2. At no point during Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process will the name of a player be disclosed to the Independent Evaluation Committee, and the only identifying information that will be made available to the Independent Evaluation Committee during Stage 1 will be the player's pinnie number.
- 2.2.6.3. At the commencement and conclusion of each on-ice session in a Division during Stage 1, the applicable Division Manager shall distribute and collect pinnies from players participating in such on-ice sessions, so that they may be

washed by the applicable Division Manager between and after each session, time permitting.

### 2.2.7. <u>Permitted Equipment for Selection Process</u>

- 2.2.7.1. During Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process set forth in Section 2.4 below, players must wear all required protective equipment. Any player found not wearing all required protective equipment must be sent off the ice and must not be permitted to return until he or she has put on the missing required protective equipment.
- 2.2.7.2. All skaters and goaltenders shall attend tryouts with neutral-coloured jerseys, neutral-coloured socks, white or black stick tape, and a black helmet with no identifying information. Any equipment with team colours, team logos, or names may not be worn during tryouts, or must be covered.
- 2.2.7.3. The Division Manager for each Division shall be responsible for ensuring that all players participating in Stage 1 have the appropriate equipment and attire as required in this Section 2.2.7.

#### 2.2.8. President Letter to Parents

- 2.2.8.1. Prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process, the President shall prepare a letter addressed to the parents of players trying out for "A" teams summarizing the process to be followed, and enclosing a copy of this Section 2 and the Acknowledgment Form (the "**President Letter**").
- 2.2.8.2. The Division Manager for each Division shall ensure that the President Letter is provided to the players, parents, and guardians of each player trying out for an "A" team.

#### 2.2.9. Mandatory Parent Meeting

- 2.2.9.1. Prior to the commencement of the selection process, the President and the Coaching Coordinator, or delegates of the President and Coaching Coordinator, shall carry out a parent meeting to be attended by at least one parent or guardian of each player trying out for an "A" team for the purpose of summarizing the process to be followed in the selection process and to answer any questions parents or guardians may have (the "Mandatory Parent Meeting").
- 2.2.9.2. The Mandatory Parent Meeting must be attended by at least one parent or guardian for each player trying out for an "A" team. If a parent or guardian is unable to attend the Mandatory Parent Meeting, a video-recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting must be reviewed by such parent or guardian prior to the commencement of the evaluation and selection process set out in this Section 2.4 below.

2.2.9.3. The Division Manager for each Division shall confirm that the parent or guardian of each player trying out for an "A" team has attended or reviewed a recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting.

#### 2.2.10. Notification of Tryout Session Dates

- 2.2.10.1. The dates on which the evaluation and selection process for Stage 1 set out in Section 2.4 below for each Division shall be determined by the Ice Allocator, in consultation with the applicable Division Manager.
- 2.2.10.2. In August of each playing season, the Division Manager for each Division shall notify the family of each player trying out for an "A" team in that Division of the dates and times on which Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process will take place for that Division.

# 2.2.11. <u>Identification of Volunteer Coaches and Drills for Stage 1 of the Evaluation and Selection</u> Process

- 2.2.11.1. In August of each playing season, the Division Manager for each Division shall identify and organize volunteer coaches who shall run the on-ice sessions during Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process set out in Section 2.4 below.
- 2.2.11.2. The drills that will take place in Stage 1 shall be standardized for all players in a Division, and shall be developed by the Independent Evaluation Committee and the Coaching Coordinator. The Division Manager for each Division shall ensure that the drills and intra-squad scrimmages that will be carried out during Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process are organized at least one week prior to the commencement of Stage 1 set out in Section 2.4 below.
- 2.2.11.3. At least one week prior to the commencement of Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process set out in Section 2.4 below, the Division Manager for each Division shall provide the family of each player trying out for an "A" team in that Division details of the drills and intra-squad scrimmages that will be carried out during Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process.

### 2.3. THREE-STAGE PROCESS

- 2.3.1. The evaluation and selection process for "A" teams shall be undertaken in three stages:
  - 2.3.1.1. Stage 1, which shall consist of an independent evaluation of all players trying out for any "A" team in each Division by the Independent Evaluation Committee, to identify the top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders in each Division who will proceed to Stage 2, as set out in Section 2.4 below;
  - 2.3.1.2. Stage 2, which shall include the final formation of "A1" teams from the top 13-23 players and top 1-3 goaltenders who advanced from Stage 1, as set out in Section 2.5 below; and

2.3.1.3. Stage 3, which shall include the final formation of "A2" teams, if any, from the remaining top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders identified in Stage 1 who were not selected for "A1" teams in Stage 2, as set out in Section 2.6 below.

#### 2.4. STAGE 1 – INDEPENDENT EVALUATION OF PLAYERS TRYING OUT FOR ALL "A" TEAMS

- 2.4.1. General: Stage 1 of the selection process shall consist of the evaluation of all players trying out for any "A" team in each Division by the Independent Evaluation Committee, for the purpose of identifying the top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders who will advance to Stage 2 of the selection process and, if necessary, Stage 3 of the selection process.
- 2.4.2. <u>Timing</u>: Subject to the availability of ice, the Association shall endeavour to commence Stage 1 on the Tuesday immediately following Labour Day and complete it on the Sunday immediately following Labour Day, except in circumstances in which the Executive of the Association believes it is in the best interest of the Association for Stage 1 to be carried out on earlier or later dates. At the latest, however, Stage 1 must be completed by no later than three days prior to the PCAHA team declaration deadline.

#### 2.4.3. Conflicts of Interest

- 2.4.3.1. The evaluation of players in Stage 1 will be carried out exclusively by the Independent Evaluation Committee, without any input or interference by the Executive of the Association, the Association's coaches, or any of the Association's players or their families, with the aim of arriving at an independent, objective, impartial, and fair evaluation of all players trying out for an "A" team and to avoid any actual or perceived conflicts of interest.
- 2.4.3.2. The identity of the Independent Evaluation Committee shall be kept confidential from players, the parents or guardians of players, and coaches until immediately prior to the commencement of Stage 1. In the event that a player, a parent or guardian of a player, or a coach discovers that he or she has a pre-existing relationship with a member of the Independent Evaluation Committee, this shall be immediately disclosed to the President of the Association so that a determination can be made pursuant to Section 2.2.3.4.
- 2.4.3.3. Any direct or indirect communications between any players or the family members of players with any member of the Independent Evaluation Committee during Stage 1 are strictly prohibited to avoid any actual or perceived conflicts of interest, and members of the Independent Evaluation Committee shall be kept separate and sequestered from players and their families during the Stage 1 process to minimize the risk of any such communications occurring. If it is discovered that any player or family member of a player has communicated or attempted to communicate with any member of the Independent Evaluation Committee during the Stage 1 process, that player will be subject to discipline by the Executive of the Association, including but not limited to potential disqualification from any of the Association's "A" teams for a full playing season.

- 2.4.3.4. Any direct or indirect communications between any coaches of "A" teams and any member of the Independent Evaluation Committee during Stage 1 are strictly prohibited to avoid any actual or perceived conflicts of interest, and members of the Independent Evaluation Committee shall be kept separate and sequestered from coaches of "A" teams during the Stage 1 process to minimize the risk of any such communications. If it is discovered that any coach of an "A" team has communicated or attempted to communicate with any member of the Independent Evaluation Committee during the Stage 1 process, that coach will be subject to discipline by the Executive, including but not limited to potential disqualification from coaching any of the Association's "A" teams for a full playing season.
- 2.4.3.5. In the event that a parent coach is selected to act as a Head Coach of an "A" team, the child of that coach shall not automatically qualify for an "A" team, and will be evaluated no differently than any other child trying out for an "A" team in accordance with this Section 2.

### 2.4.4. <u>Stage 1 Sessions – U11</u>

- 2.4.4.1. For U11, Stage 1 shall consist of four on-ice sessions, including two individual skill assessment sessions and two intra-squad scrimmages, that are to be organized by the Division Manager.
- 2.4.4.2. During Stage 1, each player is presumptively entitled to attend all four on-ice sessions before any releases can be made. However, the Independent Evaluation Committee may, in its sole discretion, release one or more players from the selection process after every player has had an opportunity to attend a minimum of one individual skill assessment session and one intra-squad scrimmage if:
  - 2.4.4.2.1. the Independent Evaluation Committee comes to the view that safety requires that these players be released after these sessions; or
  - 2.4.4.2.2. the Independent Evaluation Committee comes to the view that the players to be released are evidently not in the top 13-23 skaters or top 1-3 goaltenders who will advance to Stages 2 or 3 of the evaluation and selection process.
- 2.4.4.3. In addition to the foregoing Stage 1 sessions, goaltenders shall attend at least one separate skill assessment session at which their individual skills shall be evaluated by the Independent Goalie Evaluator.

#### 2.4.5. Stage 1 Sessions – U13, U15, U18, and U21

- 2.4.5.1. For U13, U15, U18, and U21 (if any), Stage 1 shall consist of four on-ice sessions, including one individual skill assessment session and three intra-squad scrimmages, that are to be organized by the Division Manager.
- 2.4.5.2. During Stage 1, each player is presumptively entitled to attend all four on-ice sessions before any releases can be made. However, the Independent Evaluation Committee may, in its sole discretion, release one or more players from the selection process after every player has had an opportunity to attend a minimum of one individual skill assessment session and one intra-squad scrimmage if:
  - 2.4.5.2.1. the Independent Evaluation Committee comes to the view that safety requires that these players be released after these sessions; or
  - 2.4.5.2.2. the Independent Evaluation Committee comes to the view that the players to be released are evidently not in the top 13-23 skaters or top 1-3 goaltenders who will advance to Stages 2 or 3.
- 2.4.5.3. In U15, U18, and U21, skaters must be permitted to participate in the Stage 1 sessions at their preferred position of forward or defence.
- 2.4.5.4. In addition to the foregoing Stage 1 sessions, goaltenders shall attend at least one separate skill assessment session at which their individual skills shall be evaluated by the Independent Goalie Evaluator.
- 2.4.6. <u>Attendance at Stage 1 Mandatory</u>: In order to be considered for selection to an "A" team, attendance at all Stage 1 sessions applicable to a player is mandatory and failure to attend any Stage 1 session shall result in the immediate disqualification of the applicable player from playing on any of the Association's "A" teams for that playing season, subject to Section 2.9 below.
- 2.4.7. <u>Running of Stage 1 Sessions</u>: In accordance with Section 2.2.11 above, the Stage 1 sessions shall be run by the volunteer coaches identified and organized by the Division Manager, using the drills provided to the families of players in advance of its commencement. These volunteer coaches may not include the Head Coach of the "A1" team.

### 2.4.8. <u>Viewing of Stage 1 Sessions</u>

- 2.4.8.1. During the Stage 1 sessions, the parents or guardians of players may attend to watch the tryouts from a location separate and apart from the Independent Evaluation Committee as follows:
  - 2.4.8.1.1. For Stage 1 sessions that take place at Moody Park Arena, parents may observe the Stage 1 sessions from the lobby area, but may not enter the rink area where the Independent

Evaluation Committee will be carrying out their independent evaluations.

- 2.4.8.1.2. For Stage 1 sessions that take place at Queen's Park Arena, parents may observe the Stage 1 Sessions from seats on the Visitor side of the Arena, but may not enter the seating area on the Home side of the arena, where the Independent Evaluation Committee will be carrying out their independent evaluations.
- 2.4.8.2. During the Stage 1 sessions, the Head Coaches of the "A" teams may attend to watch the tryouts from a location separate and apart from the parents and guardians of players and the Independent Evaluation Committee as follows:
  - 2.4.8.2.1. For Stage 1 sessions that take place at Moody Park Arena, Head Coaches may observe the Stage 1 sessions from the rink area of the Arena sequestered from the Independent Evaluation Committee, and may not approach or otherwise communicate with the Independent Evaluation Committee.
  - 2.4.8.2.2. For Stage 1 sessions that take place at Queen's Park Arena, Head Coaches may observe the Stage 1 Sessions from an area on the Home side of the Arena sequestered from the Independent Evaluation Committee, and may not approach or otherwise communicate with the Independent Evaluation Committee.
- 2.4.8.3. The 3rd Vice President (Risk Management) of the Association, or a delegate of the 3rd Vice President (Risk Management), shall attend the Stage 1 sessions and shall be responsible for enforcing the viewing rules set forth in this Section 2.4.8.
- 2.4.9. <u>Stage 1 Assessment Criteria</u>: During Stage 1, all skaters and goaltenders will be evaluated by the Independent Evaluation Committee based on criteria to be determined by the Independent Evaluators and the Coach Coordinator prior to the commencement of Stage 1. In the event of dispute, the matter shall be escalated to the Executive of the Association for resolution.

#### 2.4.10. Player Scores and Rankings

- 2.4.10.1. At the conclusion of the Stage 1 sessions, the scores of each player shall be aggregated by the Independent Evaluation Committee (the "**Player Scores**").
- 2.4.10.2. Based on the Player Scores, all of the skaters and goaltenders participating in the Stage 1 sessions shall be ranked by the Independent Evaluation Committee in descending order (the "**Player Rankings**").
- 2.4.10.3. The Independent Evaluation Committee shall also be asked to provide constructive feedback to every player participating in the Stage 1 process on

- potential areas for improvement that can be relayed to the players and their families at the conclusion of Stage 1 (the "Player Feedback").
- 2.4.10.4. The Player Scores, Player Rankings, and Player Feedback shall be sent by the Independent Evaluation Committee to the Division Manager, the President, the Coach Coordinator, and the 3rd Vice President (Risk Management).
- 2.4.10.5. The Player Scores, Player Rankings, and Player Feedback shall be kept strictly confidential. However, subject to editorial revisions made to the Player Feedback by the Division Manager, each player's Player Scores, Player Ranking, and Player Feedback shall be provided to each individual player and his or her family at the conclusion of the Stage 1 process. For the avoidance of doubt, however, the Player Scores, Player Rankings, or Player Feedback of any other player may not be provided or otherwise discussed with a player, his or her family, or otherwise.
- 2.4.11. Players Advancing to Stage 2 of the Selection Process: Based on the Team Size of "A" teams identified by the President in accordance with Section 2.2.4 above, the top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders identified by the Independent Evaluation Committee in the Player Rankings shall proceed to Stage 2 of the selection process set out in Section 2.5 below. The number of players proceeding to Stage 2 shall be the Team Size identified by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4 above plus 5 skaters and 1 goaltender, or such lesser number determined by the President in the event there are a fewer number of players who participate in Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process. For example, if the President indicates that the Team Size for an "A" team shall be 15 skaters and 2 goaltenders, the total number of players advancing to Stage 2 from Stage 1 shall be 20 skaters (15 skaters + 5 skaters) and 3 goaltenders (2 goaltenders + 1 goaltender), or such lesser number determined by the President in the event there are a fewer number of players who participate in Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process.

#### 2.4.12. Determination on Creation of "A2" Teams

- 2.4.12.1. At the conclusion of Stage 1, an "A2 Committee" consisting of the President, the Registrar, the Coach Coordinator, and the applicable Division Manager (or their delegates) shall be formed for each Division to determine whether an "A2" team will be formed for that Division (the "A2 Committee").
- 2.4.12.2. To avoid actual or perceived conflicts of interest, a Division Manager with a child eligible for inclusion on an A2 team may not sit on an A2 Committee, in which case another independent member of the Executive of the Association shall be appointed by the President to sit on the applicable A2 Committee in place and instead of the Division Manager.
- 2.4.12.3. The A2 Committee for each Division shall consider the following factors when determining whether to form an "A2" team in that Division:
  - 2.4.12.3.1. whether there are a sufficient number of skaters and goaltenders in the Division who have tried out to form a full "A2" team,

- based on the Team Size identified by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4 above.
- 2.4.12.3.2. whether there exist a sufficient number of players and goaltenders with sufficiently high overall Player Scores to form a competitive "A2" team;
- 2.4.12.3.3. whether there are available qualified coaches to coach an "A2" team;
- 2.4.12.3.4. whether the formation of an "A2" team would render the "C" teams in the Division uncompetitive, such that it would impair the development and morale of "C" team players; and
- 2.4.12.3.5. any other criteria the A2 Committee deems relevant.
- 2.4.12.4. For the avoidance of doubt, an "A2" team will not be formed in a Division unless a sufficient number of players have participated in Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process to form two full "A" teams in accordance with the Team Size identified in Section 2.2.4 above. This means that at least two times the number of players required by Section 2.2.4 for a single "A" team in a Division must participate in Stage 1 for an "A2" team to be considered by an A2 Committee. If a fewer number of players participate in Stage 1, then no "A2" team shall be formed in that Division.
- 2.4.12.5. When considering whether to form "A2" teams in a Division, the applicable A2 Committee may consult with and obtain the input of the Independent Evaluation Committee.
- 2.4.12.6. In the event that an A2 Committee cannot reach a unanimous consensus on whether to form an "A2" team in a Division, the matter shall be referred to the Executive of the Association for its determination.
- 2.4.12.7. The decision on whether "A2" teams will be formed in any Division must be made by no later than the day before the team declaration deadline promulgated by the PCAHA Rules.
- 2.4.12.8. In the event that an A2 Committee determines to form an "A2" team in a Division, the formation of the "A2" team shall take place in accordance with Section 2.6 below, after the "A1" team in the Division has been formed in accordance with Section 2.5 below.

#### 2.4.13. Communication of Stage 1 Releases

2.4.13.1. Any releases made during Stage 1 shall be communicated by the applicable Division Manager to the released player and his or her family by a standardized email. The applicable Division Manager shall also communicate the applicable Player Score, Player Ranking, and Player Feedback to any player released

- during Stage 1 when they become available. Under no circumstances are releases to be posted in a public forum.
- 2.4.13.2. In the event that an A2 Committee determines not to proceed with the formation of an "A2" team in a Division, any player released during Stage 1 and his or her family shall be advised of that fact by the Division Manager, and the applicable player shall be assigned to a "C" team in the Division.
- 2.4.13.3. In the event that an A2 Committee determines to proceed with the formation of an "A2" team in a Division, the applicable player and his or her family shall be advised of that fact by the Division Manager, and shall be informed of the expected dates on which final tryouts for the "A2" team shall take place.

### 2.5. STAGE 2 – FINAL FORMATION OF "A1" TEAMS

- 2.5.1. <u>Formation of A1 Final Selection Committees</u>: Following the conclusion of Stage 1 in Section 2.4 above, a committee shall be formed for each Division to undertake the final selection of players for the "A1" team in that Division from the players advancing from Stage 1 (the "A1 Final Selection Committees"). The A1 Final Selection Committees for each Division shall consist of:
  - 2.5.1.1. the Independent Skater Evaluators, or alternative Independent Skater Evaluators appointed by the President or a delegate of the President;
  - 2.5.1.2. the Independent Goalie Evaluator, or an alternative Independent Goalie Evaluator appointed by the President or a delegate of the President;
  - 2.5.1.3. the Head Coach for the Division's "A1" team; and
  - 2.5.1.4. one independent member of the Executive of the Association with no direct relationship with any of the players trying out for the "A1" team, as appointed by the President or a delegate of the President.

#### 2.5.2. Stage 2 Exhibition Games:

- 2.5.2.1. During Stage 2, each player advancing from Stage 1 will participate in exhibition games in which they will be evaluated by the applicable A1 Final Selection Committee.
- 2.5.2.2. The exhibition games in Stage 2 shall be organized by the Division Manager, in consultation with the A1 Final Selection Committee to ensure that all members of the Committee are available to attend the exhibition games. The Division Manager shall endeavour to schedule these games well in advance of the commencement of Stage 2 to avoid any schedule conflicts for the A1 Final Selection Committee.

- 2.5.2.3. Every player advancing from Stage 1, including all returning players, is required to play in a minimum of two exhibition games before any releases may be made.
- 2.5.2.4. In U15, U18, and U21, skaters must be permitted to participate in the Stage 2 exhibition games at their preferred position of forward or defence.
- 2.5.3. <u>Stage 2 Assessment Criteria</u>: During Stage 2, all skaters and goaltenders will be evaluated by the A1 Final Selection Committee based on whatever criteria they determine to be relevant including, but not limited to, skill, positional play, positional needs, hockey sense, attitude, desire, work ethic, competitiveness, teamwork, athleticism, and fitness.
- 2.5.4. Coaching of Exhibition Games: The Head Coach of the applicable "A1" team shall act as the Head Coach in the exhibition games during Stage 2, and shall endeavour to provide every player with an equal amount of ice time and a fair and equal opportunity to demonstrate their abilities during the exhibition games. The remainder of the A1 Final Selection Committee is permitted, but is not required, to stand on the bench and be present in the dressing room prior to, during, and after exhibition games to assist the Head Coach and to otherwise observe the players who are trying out for the applicable "A1" team.

#### 2.5.5. Final "A1" Team Formation

- 2.5.5.1. At the conclusion of Stage 2, the A1 Final Selection Committee for each Division shall meet and attempt to agree, by consensus, on the final "A1" team to be formed. In particular, at the conclusion of Stage 2, the A1 Final Selection Committee shall release the number of players required to achieve the Team Size determined by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4 above. The A1 Final Selection Committee shall attempt to agree by consensus on the players to be released. In the event of any disagreement, the Independent Skater Evaluators shall have the final say on the skater(s) to be released, and the Independent Goalie Evaluator shall have the final say on the goaltender(s) to be released.
- 2.5.5.2. In no circumstances shall the Head Coach of the "A1" team be permitted to participate in the discussion or evaluation of his or her own child during Stage 2, and the Head Coach must leave the room while his or her own child is being discussed by the A1 Final Selection Committee. The evaluation and final selection or release of such player shall be made unilaterally by the remaining members of the A1 Final Selection Committee.
- 2.5.5.3. In the event that a child of the Head Coach of an "A1" team is released, the Head Coach may elect to stay on or withdraw as Head Coach of the team. In the event that the Head Coach withdraws, the Coach Coordinator shall invite other interested individuals to submit applications for Head Coach of the "A1" team. Thereafter, the Hockey Coach Selection Committee for that Division shall select a new Head Coach for such "A1" team.

2.5.6. <u>Deadline to Form "A1" Teams</u>: Stage 2 must be complete, and all "A1" teams must be formed, by no later than three (3) weeks after Labour Day in every playing season, although efforts shall be made to form those teams sooner, if possible.

# 2.6. STAGE 3 – FINAL FORMATION OF "A2" TEAMS (IF ANY)

- 2.6.1. Appointment of Head Coach for "A2" Team: In the event that an A2 Committee determines to form an "A2" team in a Division pursuant to Section 2.4.12 above, the Coach Coordinator shall invite interested individuals to submit applications. Thereafter, the Hockey Coach Selection Committee for that Division shall select the Head Coach for such "A2" team.
- 2.6.2. Formation of A2 Final Selection Committees: In the event that an A2 Committee determines to form an "A2" team in a Division pursuant to Section 2.4.12 above, following the conclusion of Stage 2 in Section 2.5 above, a committee shall be formed for that Division to undertake the final selection of players for the "A2" team in that Division (the "A2 Final Selection Committees"). The A2 Final Selection Committees for each Division shall consist of:
  - 2.6.2.1. the Independent Skater Evaluators, or alternative Independent Skater Evaluators appointed by the President or a delegate of the President;
  - 2.6.2.2. the Independent Goalie Evaluator, or an alternative Independent Goalie Evaluator appointed by the President or a delegate of the President;
  - 2.6.2.3. the Head Coach for the Division's "A2" team; and
  - 2.6.2.4. one independent member of the Executive of the Association with no direct relationship with any of the players trying out for the "A2" team, as appointed by the President or a delegate of the President.
- 2.6.3. Players Advancing to Stage 3: Based on the Team Size of "A" teams identified by the President in accordance with Section 2.2.4 above, the top 13-23 skaters and top 1-3 goaltenders identified by the Independent Evaluation Committee in Stage 1 who were not selected for an "A1" team in Stage 2 shall participate in Stage 3 set out in this Section 2.5. The number of players proceeding to Stage 3 shall be the Team Size identified by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4 above plus 5 skaters and 1 goaltender, or such lesser number of players determined by the President in the event there are a fewer number of players who participate in Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process. For example, if the President indicates that the Team Size for an "A" team shall be 15 skaters and 2 goaltenders, the total number of players advancing to Stage 3 shall be 20 skaters (15 skaters + 5 skaters) and 3 goaltenders (2 goaltenders + 1 goaltender), or such lesser number of players determined by the President in the event there are a fewer number of players who participate in Stage 1 of the evaluation and selection process.

#### 2.6.4. Stage 3 Exhibition Games:

- 2.6.4.1. During Stage 3, each player will participate in exhibition games in which they will be evaluated by the applicable A2 Final Selection Committee.
- 2.6.4.2. The exhibition games in Stage 3 shall be organized by the Division Manager, in consultation with the A2 Final Selection Committee to ensure that all members of the Committee are available to attend the exhibition games. The Division Manager shall endeavour to schedule these games well in advance of the commencement of Stage 3 to avoid any schedule conflicts for the A2 Final Selection Committee.
- 2.6.4.3. Every player, including any returning player, is required to play in a minimum of two exhibition games before any releases may be made.
- 2.6.4.4. In U15, U18, and U21, skaters must be permitted to participate in the Stage 3 exhibition games at their preferred position of forward or defence.
- 2.6.5. <u>Stage 3 Assessment Criteria</u>: During Stage 3, all skaters and goaltenders will be evaluated by the A2 Final Selection Committee based on whatever criteria it determines to be relevant including, but not limited to, skill, positional play, positional needs, hockey sense, attitude, desire, work ethic, competitiveness, teamwork, athleticism, and fitness.
- 2.6.6. Coaching of Exhibition Games: The Head Coach of the applicable "A2" team shall act as the Head Coach in the exhibition games during Stage 3, and shall endeavour to provide every player with an equal amount of ice time and a fair and equal opportunity to demonstrate his or her abilities during the exhibition games. The remainder of the A2 Final Selection Committee is permitted, but is not required, to stand on the bench and be present in the dressing room prior to, during, and after exhibition games to assist the Head Coach and to otherwise observe the players who are trying out for the applicable "A2" team.

### 2.6.7. Final "A2" Team Formation

- 2.6.7.1. At the conclusion of Stage 3, the A2 Final Selection Committee for each Division shall meet and attempt to agree, by consensus, on the final "A2" team to be formed. In particular, at the conclusion of Stage 3, the A2 Final Selection Committee shall release the number of players required to achieve the Team Size determined by the President pursuant to Section 2.2.4 above. The A2 Final Selection Committee shall attempt to agree by consensus on the players to be released. In the event of any disagreement, the Independent Skater Evaluators shall have the final say on the skater(s) to be released, and the Independent Goalie Evaluator shall have the final say on the goaltender(s) to be released.
- 2.6.7.2. In no circumstances shall the Head Coach of the "A2" team be permitted to participate in the discussion or evaluation of his or her own child during Stage 3, and the Head Coach must leave the room while his or her own child is being discussed by the A2 Final Selection Committee. The evaluation and final

- selection or release of such player shall be made unilaterally by the remaining members of the A2 Final Selection Committee.
- 2.6.7.3. In the event that the child of the Head Coach of an "A2" team is released, the Head Coach may elect to stay on or withdraw as Head Coach of the team. In the event that the Head Coach withdraws, the Coach Coordinator shall invite other interested individuals to submit applications for Head Coach of the "A2" team. Thereafter, the Hockey Coach Selection Committee for that Division shall select a new Head Coach for such "A2" team.
- 2.6.8. <u>Deadline to Form "A2" Teams</u>: Stage 3 must be complete, and all "A2" teams must be formed, by no later than four (4) weeks after Labour Day in every playing season, although efforts shall be made to form those teams sooner, if possible.

## 2.7. COMMUNICATION OF STAGE 2 AND STAGE 3 RELEASES

- 2.7.1. All player releases in Stage 2 and Stage 3 are to be conducted in-person at a home arena (*i.e.*, Moody Park Arena or Queen's Park Arena) or by a telephone call to the applicable player and his or her family by the Head Coach and the Division Manager. Under no circumstances are releases to be made at away rinks, left as a voicemail, delivered by email, or posted in a public forum.
- 2.7.2. During the release of players in Stage 2 and Stage 3, the Head Coach should provide constructive feedback to the player being released and advise the player on what he or she does well and what he or she can improve upon. In all circumstances, every effort should be made to leave the player with a positive message.
- 2.7.3. In all circumstances, the Head Coach and Division Manager should be sensitive to how players are feeling when advising them of their release, and should make every effort to avoid embarrassing or criticizing a player being released.

#### 2.8. ASSISTANT COACHES AND TEAM OFFICIALS FOR "A" TEAMS

2.8.1. <u>Assistant Coaches and Team Officials</u>: Assistant coaches and other team officials for an "A" team may not be named or participate in any way in the selection or evaluation process prior to the final formation of the applicable "A" team.

# 2.9. MANDATORY ATTENDANCE AT "A" TEAM TRYOUTS

- 2.9.1. <u>Mandatory Attendance</u>: Every player trying out for an "A" team must attend all sessions and exhibitions games applicable to that player in the evaluation and selection process, failing which such players will forfeit their opportunity to play on an "A" team for that playing season, and will be immediately assigned to a "C" team in their Division, except as provided in this Section 2.9.
- 2.9.2. <u>Acceptable Absences</u>: In the event that a player trying out for an "A" team is unable to attend one or more sessions or exhibition games applicable to that player during the

evaluation and selection process for an "A" team for any of the following reasons, that player shall generally be excused subject to the conditions set out below:

- 2.9.2.1. In the event that a player is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to sickness or injury, that player must provide a letter from a physician to the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager confirming this fact in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game.
- 2.9.2.2. In the event that a player is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to a family emergency, that player must apply to Coach Coordinator and Division Manager in writing for permission to be excused from participating in that session or exhibition game in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game.
- 2.9.2.3. In the event that a player is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to a religious holiday, that player must apply to Coach Coordinator and Division Manager in writing for permission to be excused from participating in that session or exhibition game in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game.
- 2.9.2.4. In the event that a player is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to a conflict with a tryout for a BCEHL or Junior team, that player must apply to Coach Coordinator and Division Manager in writing in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game.
- 2.9.2.5. In the event that a player trying is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to a work or education-related obligation, that player must provide a letter from his or her employer or educational authority to the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager confirming this fact in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game. If work or educational-related obligations require a player to miss more than one session, then the continued participation of that player in the evaluation and selection process for an "A" team shall be at the discretion of the Executive of the Association.
- 2.9.2.6. In the event that a player is unable to attend a session or exhibition game due to exceptional circumstances not identified herein, that player must apply to the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager in writing for permission to be excused in advance of the applicable session or exhibition game.
- 2.9.3. <u>Unacceptable Absences</u>: In no circumstances shall vacation, holiday travel, social, or similar personal commitments be considered an acceptable basis for failure to attend any sessions or exhibition games applicable to a player trying out for an "A" team, and any failure to attend a session or exhibition game for any unauthorized reason shall result in the immediate forfeiture of that player of his or her opportunity to play on an "A" team for that playing season.

#### 2.9.4. <u>Disputes over Acceptable Absences</u>

- 2.9.4.1. In the event that the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager do not agree on whether a player's absence should be permitted, the matter shall be escalated to the Executive of the Association for final determination.
- 2.9.4.2. In the event that the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager do not provide permission for a player to miss a session or exhibition game, the applicable player may appeal the decision to the Executive of the Association within 24-hours of that decision being made by the Coach Coordinator and Division Manager for a final determination.
- 2.9.5. <u>Process to be Followed if Absent Player Attends At Least One Skill Assessment and One Intra-Squad Scrimmage in Stage 1</u>
  - 2.9.5.1. In the event that a player is able to attend at least one skill assessment and one intra-squad scrimmage in Stage 1, that player shall be provided with a Player Score and a Player Ranking in the ordinary course by the Independent Evaluation Committee.
  - 2.9.5.2. In the event the player receives a Player Ranking that would qualify that player for advancement to Stage 2 for selection to an "A1" team, and that player is unable to participate in the minimum two exhibition games due to an acceptable absence, that player shall be assigned to the "A2" team for the Division (if any) or a "C" team for that Division (if there is no "A2" team in the Division). The player will then be evaluated by the A1 Final Selection Committee for a minimum of two on-ice sessions with the "A2" or "C" team consisting of at least one practice and one game. The A1 Final Selection Committee shall then decide whether the player should be added to the applicable "A1" team. In the event of disagreement among the members of the A1 Final Selection Committee, the Independent Skater Evaluators and the Independent Goalie Evaluators shall have the final say in respect of skaters and goaltenders, respectively.
  - 2.9.5.3. In the event the player receives a Player Ranking that would qualify that player for advancement to Stage 3 for selection to an "A2" team, and that player is unable to participate in the minimum two exhibition games due to an acceptable absence, that player shall be assigned to a "C" team for that Division. The player will then be evaluated by the A2 Final Selection Committee for a minimum of two on-ice sessions with the "C" team, consisting of at least one practice and one game. The A2 Final Selection Committee shall then decide whether the player should be added to the applicable "A2" team. In the event of disagreement among the members of the A2 Final Selection Committee, the Independent Skater Evaluators and the Independent Goalie Evaluators shall have the final say in respect of skaters and goaltenders, respectively.

- 2.9.6. <u>Process to be Followed if Absent Player Cannot Attend at Least One Skill Assessment and One Intra-Squad Scrimmage in Stage 1</u>
  - 2.9.6.1. In the event that a player who has indicated an intent to try out for an "A" team and has paid the tryout fee by the date indicated by the Registrar in accordance with Section 2.2.1.1 above is unable to attend at least one skill assessment and one intra-squad scrimmage in Stage 1 due to an acceptable absence, that player shall be assigned to a "C" team in the Division.
  - 2.9.6.2. That player will then be evaluated by the Independent Evaluation Committee for a minimum of two on-ice sessions with the "C" team, consisting of at least one practice and one game, and assigned a Player Score and Player Ranking, as if that player had participated in Stage 1.
    - 2.9.6.2.1. In the event that player receives a Player Ranking that would have qualified that player to advance to Stage 2 for selection to an "A1" team, and Stage 2 is not yet complete, that player shall then be entitled to participate in Stage 2 and be considered for selection to the "A1" team in the ordinary course.
    - 2.9.6.2.2. In the event that player receives a Player Ranking that would have qualified that player to advance to Stage 2 for selection to an "A1" team, and Stage 2 is complete, that player will then be evaluated by the A1 Final Selection Committee for a minimum of two on-ice sessions with the "C" team consisting of at least one practice and one game. The A1 Final Selection Committee shall then decide whether the player should be added to the applicable "A1" team. In the event of disagreement among the members of the A1 Final Selection Committee, the Independent Skater Evaluators and the Independent Goalie Evaluators shall have the final say in respect of skaters and goaltenders, respectively.
    - 2.9.6.2.3. In the event that player receives a Player Ranking that would have qualified that player to advance to Stage 3 for selection to an "A2" team, and Stage 3 is not yet complete, that player shall then be entitled to participate in Stage 3 and be considered for selection to the "A2" team in the ordinary course.
    - 2.9.6.2.4. In the event that player receives a Player Ranking that would have qualified that player to advance to Stage 3 for selection to an "A2" team, and Stage 3 is complete, that player will then be evaluated by the A2 Final Selection Committee for a minimum of two on-ice sessions with the "C" team consisting of at least one practice and one game. The A2 Final Selection Committee shall then decide whether the player should be added to the applicable "A2" team. In the event of disagreement among the

members of the A2 Final Selection Committee, the Independent Skater Evaluators and the Independent Goalie Evaluators shall have the final say in respect of skaters and goaltenders, respectively.

- 2.9.7. <u>Deadlines for Players Unable to Participate in Tryouts Due to Acceptable Absences:</u> Players unable to participate in evaluation and selection process due to an acceptable absence may be selected for an "A1" or "A2" team until the roster freeze deadline promulgated by the PCAHA.
- 2.9.8. No Releases of Players: In the event that a player with an acceptable absence is added to an "A1" or "A2" team in accordance with this Section 2.9 after such "A1" or "A2" teams have been finally formed at the conclusion of Stages 2 or 3, respectively, no players shall be released from such "A1" or "A2" teams to make room for such player, and such player shall simply be added to the applicable team. In the event that the addition of such a player to an "A1" or "A2" team would cause the applicable team to exceed the maximum number of players permitted by the PCAHA Rules, the Executive of the Association shall determine the appropriate course of action.
- 2.9.9. <u>Application</u>: For the avoidance of doubt, this Section 2.9 only applies to players who have indicated an intent to try out for an "A" team and have paid the tryout fee by the date indicated by the Registrar in accordance with Section 2.2.1.1 above.

#### 2.10. SELF-RELEASES FROM EVALUATION AND SELECTION PROCESS

- 2.10.1. Self-Releases Discouraged: Decisions regarding the number of teams in each Division, the number of "A" and "C" teams in each Division, and the Team Size of each team in each Division, are based in part on the number of players who have who have indicated an intent to try out for an "A" team and have paid the tryout fee in accordance with Section 2.2.1.1 above. Likewise, players who participate in tryouts for "A" teams, but subsequently elect to withdraw either during the applicable tryout or after the applicable "A" teams have been formed, can cause significant difficulties and hardships for other players trying out for "A" teams and for the players on the teams they seek to join. As a result, withdrawing from the evaluation and selection process for "A" after the deadline set by the Registrar to indicate an intent to try out for an "A" team and to pay the tryout fee is strongly discouraged, and the following restrictions have been imposed to minimize the risk of this occurring:
  - 2.10.1.1. In U13, U15, U18, and U21: (a) any player who withdraws from the evaluation and selection process after the deadline set by the Registrar to indicate an intent to try out for an "A" team and to pay the tryout fee pursuant to Section 2.2.1.1 above, or (b) any player who withdraws from an "A" team after having been selected for an "A" team, will not be permitted to try out for an "A" team in the Association the subsequent year.
  - 2.10.1.2. In U11: (a) any player who withdraws from the evaluation and selection process after the deadline set by the Registrar to indicate an intent to try out for an "A" team and to pay the tryout fee pursuant to Section 2.2.1.1 above, or (b) any

- player who withdraws from an "A" team after having been selected for an "A" team, may apply for permission to the Executive of the Association to tryout in the subsequent year, which permission shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 2.10.1.3. Any players who withdraw from the evaluation and selection process after the deadline set by the Registrar to indicate an intent to try out for an "A" team and to pay the tryout fee pursuant to Section 2.2.1.1 above shall not receive a refund for said tryout fee.
- 2.10.2. <u>Self-Releases During Stage 2</u>: In the event that a player who has advanced to Stage 2 elects to withdraw from the evaluation and selection process during Stage 2, the player with the highest Player Ranking from Stage 1 who did not previously advance to Stage 2 shall advance to Stage 2.
- 2.10.3. <u>Self-Releases During Stage 3</u>: In the event that a player who has advanced to Stage 3 elects to withdraw from the evaluation and selection process during Stage 3, the player with the highest Player Ranking from Stage 1 who did not advance to Stage 3 shall advance to Stage 3.

#### 2.10.4. Self-Releases After "A" Teams Finally Formed:

- 2.10.4.1. In the event that a player self-releases from an "A1" team after it is finally formed at the conclusion of Stage 2, the A1 Final Selection Committee shall select one of the players it released in Stage 2 and assign that player to the "A1" team. In the event that player is on an "A2" team, the A2 Final Selection Committee shall replace that player by selecting one of the players it released in Stage 3 and assign that player to the "A2" team.
- 2.10.4.2. In the event that a player self-releases from an "A2" team after it is finally formed at the conclusion of Stage 3, the A2 Final Selection Committee shall select one of the players it released in Stage 3 and assign that player to the "A2" team
- 2.10.4.3. In the event that there do not exist a sufficient number of players on the release list from Stages 2 or 3 to replace a self-releasing player, then the A1 Final Selection Committee or A2 Final Selection Committee, as applicable, may select a replacement player from the highest ranked players from Stage 1 who did not advance to Stages 2 or 3, as applicable. In that event, a process for the selection of those players shall be established by the President, Coach Coordinator, and Division Manager that resembles, to the maximum extent possible, the selection process in Stages 2 and 3 above.
- 2.10.4.4. In the event that there do not remain any players who participated in Stage 1 who can replace a player self-releasing from an "A1" or "A2" team after they have been finally formed, the President, Coach Coordinator, and the Division Manager shall do one of the following three things:

- 2.10.4.4.1. de-card the team in its entirety, establish a new "C" team, and redistribute the players from the de-carded team to form balanced "C" teams;
- 2.10.4.4.2. organize a new evaluation and selection process to fill the available spots on the applicable "A1" or "A2" team that shall resemble, to the maximum extent possible, the selection process set out in Stages 1, 2, and 3, and invite all players in the Division to participate in that process; or
- 2.10.4.4.3. permit the applicable "A1" or "A2" team to continue with a reduced team size.
- 2.10.4.5. In the event of disagreement among the President, Coach Coordinator, and Division Manager in Section 2.10.4.4, the matter shall be determined by the Executive of the Association.

#### 2.11. TAXI SQUADS

- 2.11.1. All of the players released during the final team formation process in Stage 2 and Stage 3 (if any) shall be allocated to a taxi squad for the applicable "A1" and "A2" teams, respectively (the "Taxi Squads").
- 2.11.2. Taxi Squad players shall be entitled to attend a minimum of one practice a week with their respective "A1" or "A2" teams, and shall also be entitled to attend any additional on- or off-ice practices and team functions with their respective "A1" and "A2" teams at the same additional cost incurred by "A1" and "A2" players.
- 2.11.3. Head Coaches of "A1" and "A2" teams shall make every effort to play Taxi Squad players in games in the event of any absence of an "A1" or "A2" player, as applicable, so long as those Taxi Squad players are regularly attending at least one practice a week with the applicable "A1" or "A2" team.
- 2.11.4. In the event of any absences that require the addition of players to the roster of an "A1" or "A2" team for games, Taxi Squad players regularly attending at least one practice a week with the applicable team shall be given first priority for games ahead of any call-up of affiliated players from any another team in the Association.

#### 2.12. DE-CARDING OF "A" PLAYERS

- 2.12.1. In addition to the PCAHA Rules, the following rules shall apply to the de-carding of players on the Association's "A" teams:
  - 2.12.1.1. A Head Coach of an "A" team may apply to the Executive of the Association for permission to de-card a player in either of the following two circumstances:
    - 2.12.1.1.1. where there is a severe discipline problem associated with the applicable player; or

- 2.12.1.1.2. where the player is not playing to the expected performance level for his or her category of "A" hockey.
- 2.12.1.2. A Head Coach may only apply to de-card a player on the basis of Section 2.12.1.1.2:
  - 2.12.1.2.1. in U15, U18, or U21, and cannot seek to de-card a player on that basis in U11 or U13;
  - 2.12.1.2.2. a maximum of two times in any given playing season; and
  - 2.12.1.2.3. prior to December 10 of any given playing season.
- 2.12.1.3. No applications may be made to de-card a player for any reason after the date promulgated by the PCAHA for the freezing of team rosters.
- 2.12.1.4. Upon receiving an application pursuant to Section 2.12.1.1, the Executive of the Association shall review and consider all surrounding circumstances and shall give the applicable player and his or her parents or guardians an opportunity to meet with the Executive, either virtually or in-person, to provide the player and his or her parents or guardians with the opportunity to be heard. Thereafter, the Executive shall make a final and binding decision on the application, which shall not be subject to appeal.
- 2.12.1.5. If the Executive of the Association grants a Head Coach's application to de-card a player, the player shall be replaced with a player from a lower "A" team in Division (if one exists) or a "C" team in the Division (if a lower "A" does not exist). To accomplish this, the A1 Final Selection Committee or A2 Final Selection Committee (as applicable) shall be re-constituted to decide what player shall replace the de-carded player. First priority shall be given to a Taxi Squad player who is attending at least one practice a week with the applicable "A" team. In the even of disagreement among the A1 Final Selection Committee or A2 Final Selection Committee (as applicable), the applicable Independent Skater Evaluators or Independent Goalie Evaluator shall have the final say.
- 2.12.1.6. In cases where a player is de-carded for disciplinary reasons pursuant to Section 2.12.1.1.1, the player shall automatically be assigned to a "C" team.
- 2.12.1.7. In cases where a player is de-carded for performance reasons pursuant to Section 2.12.1.1.2, the player shall be assigned to the lower level "A" team in the Division if one exists, or a "C" team in the Division if a lower level "A" team does not exist. If a lower level "A" team exists, the player shall be evaluated by the Head Coach of that lower level "A" team for a minimum of one practice and one game. The Head Coach of that lower level "A" team shall then decide to either keep the player for the remainder of the season, or assign the player to a "C" team. In the event the Head Coach of the lower level "A" team decides to keep the player, no players shall be released from such "A"

team to make room for such player, and such player shall simply be added to the applicable team. In the event that the addition of such a player to a lower level "A" team would cause the applicable team to exceed the maximum number of players permitted by the PCAHA Rules, the Executive of the Association shall determine the appropriate course of action.

### 2.13. APPEALS OF RELEASES

- 2.13.1. Following his or her release from an "A" team during the evaluation and selection process, a player may appeal his or her release by submitting a notice of appeal in writing to the President (the "Notice of Appeal").
- 2.13.2. The Notice of Appeal must be submitted within 48 hours of the player receiving notification of his or her release. Any failure to submit a Notice of Appeal within this timeframe shall result in the immediate dismissal of an appeal, and a player waives his or her right to appeal a release after 48 hours has elapsed.
- 2.13.3. The Notice of Appeal must: (i) be made in writing, (ii) clearly state the reasons for the appeal, and (iii) be supported by evidence documenting the reasons for the appeal. No verbal appeals will be accepted, and any failure to adhere to these requirements shall result in the immediate dismissal of an appeal.
- 2.13.4. Appeals may only be based on the following grounds:
  - 2.13.4.1. a failure to adhere to the Association's evaluation and selection process set forth in this Section 2, which patently and manifestly resulted in the player being unjustly released; or
  - 2.13.4.2. the release of the player was patently and manifestly the result of impropriety, a reasonable apprehension of bias, or nepotism.
- 2.13.5. Following the receipt of an appeal, the President or a delegate of the President shall appoint a panel of three persons to review and adjudicate the appeal (the "Panel"), which Panel can include the President. The Panel shall be comprised of persons with no significant relationship with the appellant, who was not involved in the decisions being reviewed, and for whom there is no reasonable apprehension of bias.
- 2.13.6. Following its appointment, the Panel shall:
  - 2.13.6.1. review and consider the information and evidence provided in the Notice of Appeal;
  - 2.13.6.2. obtain information from the Independent Evaluation Committee, the A1 Final Selection Committee, and/or the A2 Selection Committee (as applicable) regarding the allegations raised in the Notice of Appeal;
  - 2.13.6.3. review the Player Scores, Player Rankings, and Player Feedback relating to the allegations raised in the Notice of Appeal; and

- 2.13.6.4. provide the appellant with an opportunity to meet with the panel, either virtually or in-person, to provide the appellant with a further opportunity to make submissions to the Panel.
- 2.13.7. Subject to any reasonable extensions that the Panel may request from the President or a delegate of the President, the Panel shall endeavour to render a decision within 72 hours of its appointment in writing and with the reasons underlying its decision. In the event that the Panel determines that none of the grounds for appeal noted in Section 2.13.4 have been established, the appeal shall be dismissed. In the event that the Panel determines that any of the grounds for appeal noted in 2.13.4 have been established, it shall identify what the appropriate remedy should be.
- 2.13.8. The decision by the Panel shall be final and binding and not be subject to further appeal.

#### 3. FORMATION AND BALANCING OF "C" TEAMS IN U11, U13, U15, AND U18

- 3.1. <u>Determination on Number of "C" Teams in a Division</u>: Once Stage 1 in Section 2.4 is complete, and the A2 Committee for a Division has decided on whether an "A2" team shall be formed in accordance with Section 2.4.12 above, the President shall, in consultation with the Registrar, the Coach Coordinator, and the Division Manager, determine the number of "C" teams that will be formed in that Division.
- 3.2. <u>Appointment of Head Coaches for "C" Teams in a Division</u>: Once Stage 1 in Section 2.4 is complete, and the President has determined the number of "C" teams that will be formed in that Division, the Hockey Coach Selection Committee for that Division shall select the Head Coach for each "C" team in the Division.
- 3.3. <u>Assignment of Players to "C" Teams</u>: All players in a Division who (i) elect not to participate in the tryout process set forth in Section 2 above, or (ii) are released at the conclusion of Stage 2 or Stage 3 (if any), shall be assigned to "C" teams in the Division.

#### 3.4. Competitive Balancing of "C" Teams

- 3.4.1. In the event there is more than one "C" team in a Division, those teams shall be equally competitively balanced, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength.
- 3.4.2. To commence the balancing process, all "C" players shall be evaluated by an Independent Evaluation Committee in a minimum of one skill assessment and one intra-squad scrimmage and assigned a Player Score and Player Ranking.
- 3.4.3. Players shall then be divided by the Division Manager into squads ("**Squads**"), based on the Player Scores and Player Rankings, with the goal of developing balanced "C" Squads that are equally competitively balanced. In the event of any dispute over the formation of Squads, the matter shall be escalated to the President and Coach Coordinator for final determination.

- 3.4.4. The Squads shall thereafter play a minimum of two balancing games against one another (the "**Balancing Games**"), to ascertain whether the Squads are equally competitively balanced with one another.
- 3.4.5. If it is agreed by the Division Manager and the Head Coaches of the "C' teams that the Squads are competitively balanced, no further Balancing Games are required, and final "C" teams may be finally formed based on the Squads, subject to Section 3.5 below.
- 3.4.6. If it is agreed by the Division Manager and Head Coaches of the "C" teams that the Squads are not competitively balanced, or the Division Manager and Head Coaches disagree on whether the Squads are competitively balanced, the Division Manager and the Head Coaches shall discuss and agree on any player movements that may be required to accomplish competitively balanced Squads. In the event of disagreement, the Division Manager shall have the final say. Thereafter, two additional Balancing Games shall take place to assess whether the Squads are competitively balanced.
- 3.4.7. Following the second round of Balancing Games, the "C" teams shall be finally formed by the Division Manager, in consultation with the Head Coaches of the "C" teams, subject to Section 3.5 below.
- 3.4.8. In the event of disagreement among the Division Manager and Head Coaches regarding the formation of final "C" teams, the matter shall be escalated to the President or a delegate of the President for a final decision.
- 3.5. Additional Matters for Consideration in the Final Formation of "C" Teams: When finally forming "C" teams, the Division Manager shall also take into account (i) parent or guardian requests associated with scheduling conflicts with other activities, (ii) parent or guardian requests associated with car-pooling needs, (iii) scheduling needs of Head Coaches, (iv) the scheduling needs of potential Team Managers and Safeties, and (iv) any other criteria the Division Manager deems relevant. For the avoidance of doubt, however, none of the above shall override the requirement for equally competitively balanced "C" teams pursuant to Section 3.4.1 above.
- 3.6. <u>Deadline for Final Formation of "C" Teams</u>: All "C" teams shall be finally formed by no later than October 15 of each playing season.
- 3.7. <u>Appointment of Assistant Coaches, Team Managers, and Safeties</u>: The Division Manager shall appoint Assistant Coaches, Team Managers, and Safeties for each "C" team in a Division. However, the appointment of Assistant Coaches, Team Managers, and Safeties for "C" teams shall only take place after "C" teams have been finally formed.

#### 3.8. Shared Practices

3.8.1. To promote further development within the Association, "C" team practices will be considered open to players from other "C" teams in the same Division in order to allow all players the opportunity to participate in multiple practices each week.

- 3.8.2. Notwithstanding Section 3.8.1, if the player to adult ratio recommended by the PCAHA or Hockey Canada is regularly exceeded at practices, the Head Coach may apply to the applicable Division Manager for permission to design a schedule that meets the needs of the applicable players and the team. In the event of any dispute, the matter shall be escalated to the President for resolution.
- 3.8.3. Players will only be permitted to attend the practices of other "C" teams if they are attending their own team practices, and Section 3.8.1 should not be interpreted as allowing players to attend the practices of other "C" teams in place and instead of their own team practices.

# 4. FORMATION AND BALANCING OF "MAJOR" AND "MINOR" TEAMS IN U7 AND U9

#### 4.1. <u>Team Sizes</u>

- 4.1.1. At the start of the season, the President shall, in consultation with the Registrar, the Ice Allocator, and the applicable Division Manager, identify the number of players each team will have in each of U7 and U9.
- 4.1.2. All teams in each of U7 and U9, including all Major and Minor Teams, if any, must have an equal number of players. If there are an uneven number of players to form teams of equal sizes in U7 or U9, Major Teams may carry a greater number of players than Minor Teams.
- 4.1.3. In exceptional circumstances only, the Executive of the Association may, in its sole discretion, allow a Major Team to carry a fewer number of players than Minor Teams in either of U7 or U9.

### 4.2. <u>Preparation Sessions</u>

- 4.2.1. At the start of the season, the Division Manager for each of U7 and U9 shall randomly divide the players registered in the applicable Division by alphabetical order into Squads of equal sizes.
- 4.2.2. Each of those Squads shall thereafter complete a minimum of four Preparation Sessions organized by the Division Manager, the focus of which shall be on conditioning, skating, and skill refinement. The players on any Squad may attend the Preparation Sessions scheduled for their Squad, and the Preparation Sessions scheduled for any other Squad in the same Division.
- 4.2.3. The dates of the Preparation Sessions shall be determined by the Ice Allocator, in consultation with the Division Managers.
- 4.2.4. Once the dates of the Preparation Sessions have been determined, they shall be circulated by the Division Manager to the families of each player in the Division.

- 4.2.5. The Preparation Sessions shall be run by volunteer coaches identified and organized by the Division Manager.
- 4.3. Evaluation Sessions for Placement of Players
- 4.3.1. Following the Preparation Sessions, each player in U7 and U9 shall then be evaluated by two on-ice Independent Skater Evaluators in a minimum of one skill assessment and one intra-squad scrimmage for each player (cross-ice for U7, and half-ice for U9) (the "Evaluation Sessions").
- 4.3.2. The Independent Skater Evaluators shall evaluate each player based on criteria to be determined in consultation with the Division Manager, the Coach Coordinator, and the President, and based on those criteria, assign each player a Player Score of between 0 and 5, with 0 representing "beginner" and 5 representing "advanced".
- 4.3.3. The Independent Skater Evaluators shall then rank all of the players in each of U7 and U9 in descending order based on the Player Scores and assign each player a Player Rank. The Player Score and Player Rank for each player shall then be provided to the applicable Division Manager, the President, and the Coach Coordinator.
- 4.3.4. The Player Scores and Player Rankings shall be kept strictly confidential, save as to the Division Manager, the President, the Coach Coordinator, and the family of each individual player. The Player Scores and Player Rankings of any player may not be disclosed or discussed with any other player, his or her family, or with any coaches.
- 4.3.5. In the Evaluation Sessions, players will be evaluated as skaters only, and not as goaltenders.
- 4.4. <u>Determination on Whether to Form Major and Minor Teams</u>
- 4.4.1. Following the Evaluation Sessions set out in Section 4.3 above, a committee for each of U7 and U9 consisting of the President, the Division Manager, and the Coach Coordinator (the "Major/Minor Team Committees") shall be formed to determine:
  - 4.4.1.1. whether Major and Minor Teams shall be established in the applicable Division; and
  - 4.4.1.2. if so, whether more than one Major Team shall be established in the applicable Division.
- 4.4.2. When considering whether to form a Major Team in a Division, the Major/Minor Team Committees for each of U7 and U9 shall be guided, but not bound, by the following principles:
  - 4.4.2.1. if there exist 11 or fewer players in U7 or U9 with a minimum Player Score of 3.5, it is unlikely that any Major Teams in the applicable Division are warranted;

- 4.4.2.2. if there exist between 12 and 23 players in U7 or U9 with a minimum Player Score of 3.5, it is likely that one Major Team in the applicable Division is warranted; and
- 4.4.2.3. if there exist more than 24 players in a Division with a minimum Player Score of 3.5, it is likely that two Major Teams in the applicable Division are warranted.
- 4.4.3. In making their determination, the Major/Minor Team Committees may take any other criteria they deem relevant into account, including but not limited to the impact that the formation of Major Teams may have on the morale and development of players on Minor Teams.
- 4.4.4. In making its determination, the Major/Minor Team Committees may consult with the Independent Skater Evaluators for their input.
- 4.4.5. In the event of disagreement among the members of the Major/Minor Team Committees on whether to form Major and Minor Teams in either of U7 or U9, the matter shall be referred to the Executive of the Association for resolution.
- 4.5. <u>Formation of One Major Team</u>: In the event that the Major/Minor Team Committee in either of U7 or U9 determine to form a single Major Team, the number of players assigned to the Major Team shall be based on the Team Size determined by the President pursuant to Section 4.1 above, and shall consist of the players with the highest Player Ranks. For example, if the President determines that the Team Size of teams in U7 or U9 is 18 players, then the 18 players with the highest Player Rank shall be assigned to the Major Team. The remaining players shall be assigned to the Minor Team(s).
- 4.6. Formation of Two Major Teams: In the event that the Major/Minor Team Committee in either of U7 or U9 determine to form two Major Teams, the number of players assigned to each of the Major Teams shall be the Team Size determined by the President pursuant to Section 4.1 above, and shall consist of the players with the highest Player Ranks. For example, if the President determines that the Team Size of teams in U7 or U9 is 18 players, then the 36 players with the highest Player Rank shall be divided equally between the two Major Teams. The remaining players shall be assigned to the Minor Team(s).
- 4.7. <u>Formation of No Minor Teams</u>: In the event that the Major/Minor Team Committee in either of U7 or U9 determine to form no Major Teams in their Division, all players in the Division shall be divided equally among Minor Teams.
- 4.8. Competitive Balancing of Multiple Major and/or Multiple Minor Teams
- 4.8.1. In the event there are multiple Major Teams in either of U7 or U9, those teams shall be equally competitively balanced with one another, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength.

- 4.8.2. In the event that there are multiple Minor Teams in either of U7 or U9, those teams shall be equally competitively balanced with one another, meaning that they shall be balanced on the basis of the skill level of the players and their competitive strength.
- 4.8.3. The balancing of multiple Major Teams and/or multiple Minor Teams shall be done by the Division Manager, in consultation with the President, on the basis of the Player Scores and Player Ranks provided to the players by the Independent Skater Evaluators, subject to Section 4.9 below.
- 4.8.4. In the event of any dispute associated with the balancing of Major Teams or Minor Teams, such dispute shall be escalated to the President for resolution.
- 4.9. Additional Matters for Consideration in the Balancing of Major and Minor Teams: When balancing multiple Major Teams or multiple Minor Teams, the Division Manager shall also take into account (i) parent or guardian requests associated with scheduling conflicts with other activities, (ii) parent or guardian requests associated with car-pooling needs, (iii) scheduling needs of potential Head Coaches, (iv) the scheduling needs of potential Team Managers and Safeties, and (iv) any other criteria the Division Manager deems relevant. For the avoidance of doubt, however, none of the above shall override the requirement for equally competitively balanced Major Teams and Minor Teams pursuant to Section 4.8 above.
- 4.10. <u>Deadline for Final Formation of U7 and U9 Teams</u>: All U7 and U9 teams shall be finally formed by no later than October 15 of each playing season.
- 4.11. <u>Appointment of Head Coaches, Assistant Coaches, Team Managers, and Safeties</u>: Once all U7 and U9 teams have been finally formed, the Hockey Coach Selection Committee for each Division shall select the Head Coach for each team in the Division. The Assistant Coaches, the Team Managers, and the Safeties for each team shall thereafter be appointed by the applicable Division Manager.
- 4.12. <u>Further Evaluation Sessions</u>: Following the formation of U7 and U9 teams, further evaluation sessions shall take place of U7 and U9 players by the Independent Skater Evaluators in accordance with recommendations made by the PCAHA and Hockey Canada for the purpose of assisting coaches in evaluating the progress of players and targeting the skills requiring further development.
- 4.13. <u>Shared Practices</u>: To promote further development within the Association, U7 and U9 team practices shall be considered open to players from other teams in the same Division in order to allow all players the opportunity to participate in multiple practices each week, in accordance with the foregoing principles:
  - 4.13.1.1. If there are multiple Major Teams and multiple Minor Teams in a Division, players on each Major Team shall be entitled to attend practices of the other Major Team, and players on each Minor Team shall be entitled to attend the practices of the other Minor Team.

- 4.13.1.2. If there is a single Major Team and multiple Minor Teams in a Division, all players on all teams in the Division shall be entitled to attend the practice of any other team in the Division.
- 4.13.1.3. If there are multiple Major Teams and a single Minor Team in a Division, all players on all teams in the Division shall be entitled to attend the practice of any other team in the Division.
- 4.13.1.4. If there is a single Major Team and a single Minor Team in a Division, all players on all teams in the Division shall be entitled to attend the practice of any other team in the Division.
- 4.13.1.5. Notwithstanding Sections 4.13.1.1 to 4.13.1.4 above, if the player to adult ratio recommended by the PCAHA or Hockey Canada is regularly exceeded at practices, a Head Coach may apply to the applicable Division Manager for permission to design a schedule that meets the needs of the applicable players and the team. In the event of any dispute, the matter shall be escalated to the President for resolution.
- 4.13.1.6. Players will only be permitted to attend the practices of other teams if they are attending their own team practices, and Sections 4.13.1.1 to 4.13.1.4 should not be interpreted as allowing players to attend the practices of other teams in their Division in place and instead of their own team practices.
- 4.14. Same Developmental Streams: The creation of Major and Minor teams is for the purpose of maximizing the developmental potential of players on both Major teams and Minor teams, and ensuring every player is given a fair and equal opportunity to maximize their development. As a result, Major teams shall not be treated as "All-Star", "Rep", "Select" or "A" teams and shall not be treated as preparatory programs for "A" teams in higher Divisions. In all circumstances, the Association shall treat Major Teams and Minor Teams as being on the same developmental pathway with one another, and shall apply the same rules, regulations and principles to each, for the purpose of maximizing the developmental potential of all players in U7 and U9.



# **New Westminster Minor Hockey Association**



P.O. Box 456 New Westminster, B.C. V3L 4Y8
<a href="https://www.nwmha.ca">www.nwmha.ca</a>

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM**

I hereby certify and acknowledge that:

- (a) I have reviewed the President Letter dated August 25, 2024 with respect to the evaluation and selection process for "A" teams at New Westminster Minor Hockey Association;
- (b) I have attended or reviewed a recording of the Mandatory Parent Meeting held on August 25, 2024 in relation to the evaluation and selection process for "A" teams at New Westminster Minor Hockey Association;
- (c) I understand the evaluation and selection process that will be applied for the evaluation and selection of "A" players at New Westminster Minor Hockey Association; and
- (d) I will complete the "Respect for Sport for Parents" program offered by Hockey Canada by no later than October 15, 2024, failing which I understand that my child will be suspended from practicing or playing with his or her team until such time as I have completed that program.

Parent or Guardian Signature:						
Parent or Guardian Name:						
Player Name:						
Player Tryout Division:						
D.						
Date:						





New Westminster Minor Hockey Association
P.O. Box 456 New Westminster, B.C. V3L 4Y8
www.nwmha.ca

SCHEDULE FOR STAGE 1								
Date	Division	Time	Session	Location				
Tuesday, September 3	U11 A-J	4:15 – 5:15 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U11 K-Z	5:30 – 6:30 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U18 A-M	6:45 – 7:45 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U18 N-Z	8:00 – 9:00 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
		ı						
Wednesday, September 4	U15 A-L	4:00 – 5:00 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U15 M-Z	5:15 – 6:15 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U18	9:45 – 11:00 pm	Scrimmage #1	Moody Park Arena				
Thursday, September 5	U11 A-J	3:30 – 4:30 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U11 K-Z	4:30 – 5:30 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U15	8:45 – 9:45 pm	Scrimmage #1	Moody Park Arena				
		1						
Friday, September 6	ALL GOALIES	3:45 – 4:45 pm	Goalie Evaluations	Moody Park Arena				
	U13	6:15 – 7:15 pm	Skills	Moody Park Arena				
	U18	7:30 – 8:30 pm	Scrimmage #2	Moody Park Arena				
Saturday, September 7	U13	8:30 – 9:30 am	Scrimmage #1	Moody Park Arena				
	U11	9:45 – 10:45 am	Scrimmage #1	Moody Park Arena				
	U15	11:00 – 12:00 pm	Scrimmage #2	Moody Park Arena				
	U13	12:15 – 1:15 pm	Scrimmage #2	Moody Park Arena				
Sunday, September 8	U11	8:15 – 9:15 am	Scrimmage #2	Moody Park Arena				
	U13	9:30 – 10:30 am	Scrimmage #3	Moody Park Arena				
	U15	10:45 – 11:45 am	Scrimmage #3	Moody Park Arena				
	U18	12:00 – 1:00 pm	Scrimmage #3	Moody Park Arena				